
Arnold Mabee 
846 San Gabriel Street 
Fruita, CO 81521 
aamabee@aol.com 
970-208-7982 

February 13, 2025 

City of Fruita 
Planning & Development Department 
325 E. Aspen Avenue 
Fruita, CO 81521 

Subject: Objection to Proposed Vacation of Easements at 102 Santa Ana Drive 

To Whom It May Concern, 

As a homeowner and member of the Santa Ana Homeowners’ Association (HOA), I am writing 
to formally object to the proposed vacation of the south fifteen (15) foot easement at 102 Santa 
Ana Drive (Application #2025-05), submitted by Mr. Glen Howell. While I do not oppose the 
vacation of the east twelve (12) foot easement, I strongly believe that vacating the south 
easement would be detrimental to the HOA, its members, and the proper maintenance of our 
shared community spaces. 

1. Mr. Howell’s True Intent: Shifting Costs to the HOA 

After reviewing the April 15, 2024, letter from Mr. Howell’s attorney, it is clear that Mr. Howell 
is not seeking this easement vacation in good faith, but rather to benefit himself at the expense of 
the HOA and its homeowners. His attorney’s letter explicitly demands that the HOA install a 6-
foot vinyl privacy fence at its own expense, a request that is completely unjustified for the 
following reasons: 

• The HOA has no legal obligation to build a fence for the sole benefit of one homeowner. 
• City of Fruita regulations restrict fence construction within 15 feet of the south property 

line and 12 feet of the east property line, making such installation impractical. 
• If Mr. Howell wants a fence, he should pay for it himself and ensure it complies with all 

City zoning and easement restrictions. 

It is highly inappropriate for one individual homeowner to attempt to manipulate City processes 
to avoid paying for his own desired privacy improvements while forcing those costs onto HOA 
members. 

2. The South Easement is Essential for HOA Maintenance 
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The south fifteen (15) foot easement serves an important function by providing necessary access 
for the HOA’s landscaping and maintenance crews to care for the common area (Tract A), which 
benefits all homeowners in the subdivision. This easement is the only practical access point for: 

• Tree trimming and vegetation control – Trees from an adjacent property overhang onto 
HOA-maintained land and require regular trimming to prevent overgrowth, property 
damage, and safety hazards. 

• Mowing and general landscape maintenance – The HOA’s contracted landscaping crews 
rely on this easement to properly mow, maintain, and service the common area. 
Removing this access would force the HOA to find impractical, expensive alternatives. 

3. Mr. Howell’s Actions Have Already Cost Homeowners Thousands of Dollars 

In addition to attempting to pass the cost of a fence onto the HOA, Mr. Howell has made it 
exceedingly difficult for landscaping contractors to perform their work, to the point that the 
HOA was forced to switch vendors at an increased cost of over $3,000 per year to its members. 

• This is a direct result of Mr. Howell’s obstructionist behavior, creating an unnecessary 
financial burden on all Santa Ana homeowners. 

• When Mr. Howell purchased his home, he should have reviewed all property documents 
and accepted the existing easements, maintenance responsibilities, and HOA obligations 
as they were. 

It is unfair and unreasonable to expect the HOA and its members to pay for his privacy concerns 
or to continue shouldering financial burdens caused by his actions. 

4. Alternative Proposal: The City Should Assume Maintenance Responsibility 

If the City of Fruita decides to vacate the south easement, then it should assume full 
responsibility for all future maintenance of the affected areas, including: 

• Tree trimming and vegetation control to prevent overgrowth into HOA-managed areas. 
• Lawn mowing, weed control, and general landscape maintenance within Tract A, since 

the HOA will no longer have access to perform these duties. 
• Removal of hazardous limbs, debris, and vegetation to prevent safety risks. 

If the City removes HOA access to these areas, it should not expect HOA homeowners to 
continue being responsible for maintenance they can no longer perform. 

5. HOA Members Deserve a Fair Resolution 

While Mr. Howell has threatened legal action if his demands are not met, this should not 
pressure the City into making a one-sided decision that unfairly burdens HOA members. I, along 
with other concerned homeowners, expect the City to consider the long-term implications of 
granting this request. 



Conclusion 

I strongly urge the City of Fruita to deny the request to vacate the south easement, as it is 
essential for ongoing maintenance access and Mr. Howell’s motivations are self-serving. 

However, if the City chooses to vacate the easement, it must assume full responsibility for tree 
maintenance, mowing, and general upkeep within the affected area. HOA members should not be 
forced to bear the cost of private homeowner demands or be expected to maintain areas they no 
longer have legal access to service. 

I appreciate the City’s time and attention to this matter and hope for a decision that prioritizes 
fairness and community interests over individual homeowner demands. Please feel free to 
contact me at 970-208-7982 or aamabee@aol.com to discuss this matter further. 

Sincerely, 

 

Arnold Mabee 
Homeowner, Santa Ana Subdivision 
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Casey Wilder, President 

Santa Ana Homeowners' Association 

 

June 11, 2024 

 

Shelly S. Dackonish   

Dufford, Waldeck, Milburn & Krohn, LLP   

744 Horizon Court, Suite 300   

Grand Junction, CO 81506 

 

Dear Ms. Dackonish, 

 

I hope this message finds you well. I am writing in response to your letter dated April 15, 2024, 

regarding the property located at 102 Santa Ana Drive, owned by Mr. Glen Howell. Your letter details 

concerns about alleged trespassing and property damage caused by the Association during 

maintenance and groundskeeping activities on the common area (Tract A) adjacent to Mr. Howell’s 

property. 

After careful consideration and review of the Santa Ana Subdivision Plat and the existing easements 

in favor of the City of Fruita, I regret to inform you that the Santa Ana Homeowners Association 

(HOA) will not be able to install a 6' vinyl privacy fence along the property boundary at the 

Association’s expense. The common area is designated for public use, and there are easements 

belonging to the City of Fruita that restrict the construction of any fence within 15 feet of the South 

Property Line and 12 feet of the East Property Line. 

It has come to our attention that the temporary string line and property line markers Mr. Howell has 

installed have effectively addressed the trespassing concerns with both landscapers and other 

individuals. We appreciate Mr. Howell's proactive measures in this regard. 

If Mr. Howell wishes to construct a permanent fence at his own expense, he may do so provided 

that the fence is within his property boundaries and complies with the existing easement 



restrictions set by the City of Fruita. Any proposed construction must be presented to the City of 

Fruita and the HOA Board for review and approval per the Association’s By-laws. 

We appreciate your understanding in this matter. As the HOA considers this matter closed, we 

thank Mr. Howell for his cooperation and proactive efforts to resolve the issue. Should you have any 

further questions or require assistance with the approval process for any proposed construction, 

please do not hesitate to contact us. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Casey Wilder 

President 

Santa Ana Homeowners’ Association   
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 April 15, 2024 

 
 
 
 
Arnold F. Mabee, Treasurer 
Santa Ana Subdivision Homeowners’ Association 
846 San Gabiel Street 
Fruita, Colorado 81521 
 
 Via email to aamabee@aol.com  
 
Dear Mr. Mabee, 
 
This firm represents Glen Howell, who owns property located at 102 Santa Ana 
Drive (“Howell Lot”) and who is a member of the Santa Ana Subdivision 
Homeowners Association (“Association”).  This letter is being sent to you as the 
Treasurer for the Association, with a copy to Mr. Wilder, the President.  
  
Over the years the Association has trespassed upon and caused damage to Mr. 
Howell’s property while undertaking various maintenance and groundskeeping 
activities for the Subdivision’s common area (“Tract A”), which abuts the 
Howell Lot on two sides.  Attached please find a copy of the Santa Ana 
Subdivision Plat with the Howell Lot and Tract A highlighted for your ease of 
reference. 
 
To prevent further damage, and to avoid legal action to quiet title or for past 
damages, Mr. Howell proposes that the Association install a 6’ vinyl privacy 
fence along the property boundary of Tract A and Mr. Howell’s lot.  This should 
be accomplished at the expense of the Association and should include a survey of 
the Tract A / Howell Lot boundaries to ensure that the fence is installed on the 
property boundary or within Tract A, and not within the Howell Lot.  
 
We are aware that there are temporary easements in favor of the City of Fruita 
along the boundaries of the Howell Lot.  We intend to work with the City to 
document the termination of those temporary easements (they appear to have 
served their purpose during construction of improvements within Tract A many 
years ago) or, if necessary, to have them vacated.  A copy of the City of Fruita 
Easement is attached hereto for your ease of reference. 
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Arnold F. Mabee, Treasurer 
Santa Ana Subdivision Homeowners’ Assn 
April 15, 2024 
Page 2 
 
 
 
Please contact me to discuss this matter on or before May 15, 2024, or have the Association’s 
attorney do so.  We hope for a prompt and amicable resolution of this matter rather than costly 
and time-consuming litigation over it.  
 

 Sincerely, 
 
 /s/ Shelly S. Dackonish 
 
 Shelly S. Dackonish 

 
 
Enclosures (2) 
Cc: Client 

Casey Wilder, President, Santa Ana Subdivision Homeowners Association 
 803 San Gabriel Street, Fruita, CO 81521 
 Henry Hemphill, City of Fruita Community Development, via email 
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 May 21, 2024 
 

 

 

 

 

Casey Wilder, President 

803 San Gabriel Street 

Fruita, CO  81521 

  ALSO VIA EMAIL: casey.wilder@outlook.com  

 

 Re: Follow up regarding Howell damage 

 

Dear Mr. Wilder: 

 

We sent you and Mr. Mabee a letter on April 15, 2024, regarding the above 

referenced matter and have not heard back.  We’ve heard from an insurance 

defense attorney who stated that the insurance carrier does not cover the relief we 

requested. Therefore, we need a response from you.   

 

Please respond to our request for a 6’ privacy fence on the shared property 

boundary.  If you would like to discuss other alternatives, such as the HOA 

acquiring a portion of Mr. Howard’s property for inclusion into the HOA park 

tract, Mr. Howell is willing to discuss that. His goal is to have peaceful and quiet 

enjoyment of his property, without unwanted intrusions related to the use, 

maintenance, and care of the HOA Tract.”  

 

I look forward to hearing from you. 

 

 Sincerely, 

 

 /s/ Shelly S. Dackonish 

 

 Shelly S. Dackonish 

 

cc: client 
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